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1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:35 PM
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 9, 2010 Regular Meeting*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

2.2
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 16, 2010 Special Meeting*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

3.0 
Public Comment


None
4.0 
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
2009-10 Independent Auditor’s Report (S. Pruesser)
Prior to Mr. Preusser’s report, President Slayton noted that the Audit Committee had met with Mr. Preusser shortly before the full Board meeting and reviewed the Auditor’s Report at some length.

Mr. Preusser began by noting that the Report was very good, unqualified and the District is GASBY 45 compliant. A corrective letter is being prepared in response to the management letter. The District’s finances are in excellent shape and the District is well positioned to cope with the current and anticipated future challenges, which may prove particularly difficult. An examination of the trend in expenditures shows a constant in terms of expenditures vs. encumbered funds, 
indicating a consistent budget every year. Mr. Preusser recommended that the District develop its budget with an eye to long-term, multi-year planning, given the uncertainties of the economy. Revenues, particularly from federal and state sources, are declining while expenses, particularly in retirement costs, are increasing. A tax cap would seriously affect how much can be budgeted and expended.
Mrs. Cascio noted, for the benefit of the members of the Board who are not serving on the Audit Committee, that the Committee had discussed the Report at length with Mr. Preusser and had many questions answered at that time.


President Slayton added that Mr. Preusser had made several suggestions to the Committee and the Committee will be talking further about those items.
4.2 Principals Reports
CLS:
Mr. King reported that the faculty had worked on changes to the report cards to reflect assessments, which will then be made available online through the Parent Portal. The Teamwork Counts activity was a great success and owes much to the help and support of parent volunteers. Grade 5 students had their training in AED and CPR with Mr. Hicks, Mrs. Irwin and staff from Northern Dutchess Paramedics. The “Sit, Stay, Read” program, currently working in the school with Mrs. Cascio and her dog, Weaver, is expanding. The program will be adding another two mornings a month. Eco-Initiative projects continue with Kindergarten students learning more about local and seasonal foods. First Grade students visited the Hudson River to see where our water supply comes from. Third Grade students researched cafeteria waste and sent the data to the 8th Grade students for their analysis. Parent-Teacher conferences will take place on Nov. 30th and Dec. 2. 
Mr. King added that the CLS teachers will be able to continue their practice of providing a narrative for parents about their child’s progress in the planning for digital report cards that will be able to be accessed through the Parent Portal. 

Ms. Burns asked about how the Fourth Grade classes were doing in view of the decision to reduce the number of teachers for that Grade for this year. Mr. King responded that additional supports had been put in place, that feedback from the parents has been good and that the additional supports are appreciated. 
BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer reported that the Veterans Day Assembly had hosted more than 100 guests, which was a number far exceeding past years. The keynote speaker was Chief Warrant Officer Jim McCauley, who was able to arrange for a visit by a Black Hawk helicopter, which was available to the Bulkeley students during the day for their inspection. Chief McCauley shared with the attendees stories and photos of humanitarian efforts in Bosnia, Iraq and Afghanistan. With 
the proceeds from BMS fundraising activities, the Student Council was able to donate $150 to local veterans organizations. Scott Tyink from Developmental Designs met with teachers to provide a review of how BMS is faring with the program, and also spent time with the non-instructional personnel for training on the program and how to employ the techniques in unstructured time. Faculty also met with Giselle Martin-Kniep for a view of 21st Century Teaching and Learning and what it looks like in the classroom. Ms. Martin-Kniep shared outcomes from schools where this has been implemented. The BLPT met with Deputy Todd Grieb to work on developing small-group programs to provide interactions concerning cyberbullying and bullying, with the hope of creating conversations at home on the topic. A parent forum on the topic is scheduled for January 12. The BLPT will also be meeting with representatives from the Community Coalition for Rhinebeck Youth to help plan forums on issues relating to substance abuse. BMS teachers will be using December 10, the 62nd Anniversary of the UN’s adoption of the Declaration of Human Rights as a focus for lessons tying the principles of anti-discrimination and human rights back to Rhinebeck.
In a brief discussion with Board members, Mr. Kemnitzer noted that the Developmental Designs program in use in Rhinebeck does not have a component that would offer parents a way to understand the methodologies and language used.  However, material can be provided on the website. The District was able to move on very quickly from the first component of Developmental Designs since it focuses on behavior and classroom management and behavior management is not an issue with BMS students. The second component, which faculty were able to spend more time on, focuses on building community in the classroom all day long.  There are numerous strategies, including forming relationships with adults and empowering students to take charge of their learning. 

Feedback will be requested from the faculty as to how they are changing their pedagogy and teaching methods to move towards the Board goal on 21st Century Teaching and Learning. 
RHS: Dr. Davenport reported that the High School students had recently elected their student body representatives. Congratulations were extended to the Fall sports teams which had very successful seasons. The Diversity Club is working on a presentation to complement the Rhinebeck Respect program with a focus on bullying. Eight students attended the Area All State NYSSMA competition, which is a significant number from a school our size. The Guidance Department is transitioning to offering an electronic version of the Program of Studies, in place of distributing a hard-copy version. Fifteen students were inducted into the National Honor Society. Mr. Nugent’s production for the coming Spring will be “Thoroughly Modern Millie” and will represent Mr. Nugent’s 30th Musical production for the High School. The Community Coalition for Rhinebeck Youth held a forum in the Auditorium on adolescent substance abuse that offered information from counselors, medical professionals and law enforcement 
representatives. Over 80 parents attended. A plan is in the works for a similar forum for students at the High School level.
President Slayton commented that it is a very good thing that the High School has engaged with the Coalition and that the group has a sense of the problem as a community issue, rather than a problem isolated within the school. 
4.3 Voting Machines* (M. Todisco)
The District Clerk reported on additional information that was developed after the memo was written that was included in the Board packet. If the decision was to purchase four of the old lever machines, there would also be a machine handling fee for retrieving each machine from the warehouse, in addition to purchase and machine maintenance charges. The District’s legal counsel was contacted and expressed concern that if the lever machines were purchased and a serious problem developed, there would be no recourse for assistance to the County’s Board of Elections and this could have a serious adverse impact on the vote. To the Board of Elections’ knowledge as of November 23, only two Districts in the County had contacted the Board with a request to purchase the machines. 

Following a brief discussion, the Board members indicated their agreement with the recommendation of the administration to use the County Board of Elections optical scanning devices for the vote in May and not purchase four of the surplus lever machines.
4.4 
Board Committee Reports
Facilities:  Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Building Condition Survey had been completed. The Committee is awaiting the final report. The company that performed the survey did a very thorough job. The Committee discussed Project Lead the Way and the possibility of obtaining grant money for the new Technology program. The Committee reviewed projects that may need to be done next year. Also discussed were the various pros and cons on dugouts. The pole barn at Chancellor probably needs to be replaced. Central Hudson is recommending that the lights in the CLS gym be replaced and is offering to pay for the replacements, which will reduce energy demand on the grid. The Committee also reviewed comments made on the bathroom facilities at the High School.
Curriculum: Dr. Davenport discussed with the Committee information relating to support offered to students in the college search and application process. The District will now be using the conversion chart used by the College Board in translating grades on report cards to the 4.0 system. The High School profile is being revamped to better represent the strength and rigor of the program that our students experience. Discussion is ongoing concerning how the Guidance Department and faculty can help students in gaining admission to the colleges of their choice and that emphasis should be placed on not allowing financial 
constraints to restrict the selection of schools to which students apply. Discussion also focused on improving the opportunities for students to provide information to faculty members for recommendation letters and how more support can be provided for this part of the process. Mr. Kreps provided a draft of the K-12 PE team curriculum draft. Mr. Kreps also discussed “Fundations,” which is a reading program analogous to “Everyday Math.” Mr. Kreps requests that the Board determine whether this would be considered a major curriculum change from the Board’s perspective and thus require formal Board approval.. Finally, New York State is expecting to adopt final new curriculum standards aligning with Common Core Standards, potentially as early as this Spring.
A discussion followed about the implications of the introduction of “Fundations” in terms of a need for Board review and approval as a change in curriculum. It was noted that when Everyday Math was introduced in CLS, it was considered a change in instructional method as opposed to curriculum. Referring to the policy, it was noted that the policy does not clearly define what constitutes a major change in curriculum and perhaps the Curriculum Committee could consider the issue at its upcoming meeting. Reference was made to Project Lead the Way and the possibility that its introduction might constitute a change in curriculum.

Further discussion followed concerning the School Profile. Mr. Phelan reported that a re-design in content as well as appearance is needed and likely some outside expertise would be needed to produce the caliber of document consistent with the goal of supporting students’ college applications with a clear and in-depth picture of the academic program in RCSD.

Communications:  Ms. Rich noted that a written report was not available because of time constraints. The Committee met with Mr. Nugent and discussed the creation of a video by the AV Club that could be used to inform the public about budget development. The AV Club students are excited about the project. A timeline has been created that aims for the video to be designed, developed, shot, edited and ready to bring to the public in early to mid February. 
Discussion followed about the content of the video and the possibility of a second video that could include updated information, once known, on the impact on curriculum and programs of state funding cuts and property tax caps.
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to suspend the rules and take a brief recess at 9:05 pm for the purpose of changing the videotape.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton recalled the meeting to order at 9:08 pm.

5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Phelan reported that the District is moving forward on the Madagascar opportunity and he has been invited to co-author an article on the Eco-Initiative. On Nov. 30, Mr. Phelan, Mr. Kreps and Dr. Davenport will be visiting the Bard High School Early College facility in Queens to see the program in action and develop a basis for understanding whether and how such a program could work in Rhinebeck.
5.2 Old Business

Mr. Phelan reported that he and Mr. Kreps had attended a meeting at Ulster BOCES with John King and Ken Slentz regarding RTTT. The Commissioners mentioned that input from the Superintendents was important in the process. It may be beneficial to begin collecting items which the District would like to support or express concern about and then set up an appointment with Regent Phillips in January or February. Concerns already have been raised about some of the potential requirements that are under discussion, such as pre-K and several testing issues.
5.3 
Public Comment



None

5.4 
Other

Mr. Vallas commented on the good news that had been reported by the Principals this evening and the updates on progress on the Madagascar and Project Lead the Way programs, noting that the smaller size of the district is one element that makes it rather manageable, countermanding the conversations outside the District calling for combining districts to reduce costs. 
Mr. Phelan opened a brief discussion of the budget workshop scheduled for March 12, 2011, as to whether the scheduled date worked for the Board or if there needed to be consideration of an alternate date. All administrators are available on the 12th or the 19th. President Slayton encouraged his colleagues to review the Budget Development calendar and let the administration know if there is a conflict. Ms. Rich noted that the 12th represented a conflict with a work commitment.

Mr. Phelan also raised the issue of the BOCES Administrative Budget vote, which is now scheduled for April 19. Ms. Burns, Ms. Rich, Mr. Slayton and Mr. Fleischhauer would likely be available. Mr. Vallas and Mrs. Cascio would not. Mrs. Hatter’s schedule is not known. If needed, a short meeting limited to the vote on the BOCES budget could be held. Mr. Phelan will advocate for a change in the date.
6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the 2010-11 budget transfers in accordance with Board Policy #6150. (See attached.)*
6.1.3 
***** PULLED Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation in the total amount of $12,609.00 in support of the Eco-Initiative - Year #2, as stipulated. (See attached.)* (Considered as Item 6.11 below)

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.2 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Dan O’Leary as Head Basketball Chaperone for the 2010-11 school year, at a stipend of $449, in accordance with the RTA salary schedule for 2010-11.*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED


6.3 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the Independent Auditor’s Report for the 2009-10 school year.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED



6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional coaches/advisors for the 2010-11 school year:

Cheerleading

Varsity
Jen Kallen 

$2,846*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.5
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.6
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute non-instructional staff for the 2010-11 school year. (See attached.)*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED



6.7 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to modify the approved leave request from Megan Rodier, initially approved to commence on or about December 1, 2010, with such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave, so as to commence effective November 22, 2010.*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to extend the approved appointment of Julia Large as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective September 1, 2010 through the midpoint of the 2010-11 school year, concluding on January 28, 2011, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 3 MA + 9 ($59,611 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule, so as to extend through the end of the 2010-11 school year, concluding on June 30, 2011.  This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Shannon Denise, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School and extended accordingly.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request from Pamela Kalliche, retroactive to October 12, 2010, with such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave, concluding on January 3, 2011.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED
6.10 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Anne Pingpank as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective October 14, 2010 through December 23, 2010, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA ($55,151 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Pamela Kalliche, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.11
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation in the total amount of $12,609.00 in support of the Eco-Initiative - Year #2, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas explained that he pulled the Item from the Consent Agenda so that it could be given separate consideration and wished to express his thanks to the Rhinebeck Science Foundation for its support of the Eco-Initiative, which is really taking off. He noted that it is very gratifying to have the Foundation’s support for programs like this that enrich our student’s lives and learning.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Burns); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

7.0  
Proposed Executive Session 

There were no matters before the Board requiring Executive Session. 
8.0  
Adjournment


President Slayton adjourned the meeting at 9:29 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret M. Todisco

